GRAND VALLEY METRO COUNCIL

Board Meeting
February 3, 2022
8:30 a.m.
Kent County Commission Chambers

300 Monroe 

Grand Rapids, MI 

MINUTES

1. Call to Order

 Chair Jack Poll called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.    
Members Present:
Thad Beard


City of Rockford

Mike Burns


City of Lowell
Mark Bennett


Tallmadge Township

Gary Carey


City of Walker

Shea Charles


East Grand Rapids

Mike DeVries


Grand Rapids Township

Brian Donovan


At-Large Member
Adam Elenbaas


Allendale Township
Shay Gallagher


Village of Sparta
Lisa Haynes


GVSU

Curtis Holt



City of Wyoming

Ryan Kidd



Georgetown Twp.

Diane Jones


Kent County

Steve Kepley


City of Kentwood
Ross Leisman


Ada Township
Greg Madura


Alpine Township
Steve Maas


City of Grandville 
Matt McConnon


Courtland Township
Jack Poll



City of Wyoming
Megan Rydecki


At-Large

John Shay



Ottawa County
Jeff Thornton


Village of Caledonia
Al Vanderberg 


Kent County

Cameron VanWyngarden

Plainfield Township
Mike Verhulst


City of Grand Rapids
Mark Washington


City of Grand Rapids

Patrick Waterman


City of Hudsonville
Lynee Wells


City of Grand Rapids
Members Absent:

Rick Baker


At-Large Member

Nora Balgoyen


At-Large Member

Mandy Bolter


Kent County

Robyn Britton


Nelson Township

Deb Diepenhorst


Cannon Township
Rob DeWard


Gaines Township

Joshua Eggleston


City of Wayland
Precia Garland


City of Ionia

Rachel Gokey


Village of Sand Lake

Kevin Green


Algoma Township

Jerry Hale



Lowell Township

Bryan Harrison


Caledonia Township

Jim Holtvluwer


Ottawa County
Grace Lesperance


Cascade Twp.

Dennis Luce


City of Coopersville

Brenda McNabb-Stange

City of Hastings

John Niemela


City of Belding

Patricia Rayl


Village of Middleville
Amos Tillema


Byron Township 

Mike Womack


City of Cedar Springs

      Laurie Van Haitsma

Jamestown Township
Open 



City of Greenville
Others Present:
John Weiss


Grand Valley Metro Council
Gayle McCrath


Grand Valley Metro Council

Laurel Joseph


Grand Valley Metro Council
Jason Moore


Grand Valley Metro Council


Chris Brown


Grand Valley Metro Council


Mark Rambo


City of Kentwood

Scott Conners


City of Walker


Peter Haefner


Verdeveld Haefner

2. Roll Call

Quorum Present

3. Public Comment

None
4. Approval of Minutes 
MOTION – To Approve the November 4, 2021 GVMC Board Meeting Minutes.  Approved by Unanimous Consent.  MOTION CARRIED.
5. Oath of Office
The Oath of Office was administered to Lisa Haynes (GVSU) and Ryan Kidd (Georgetown Twp.).
The new members each spoke briefly and stated they were looking forward to working with the Council.

6. Approval of the Transportation Demand Management Study Contract  
Laurel Joseph reported on the Transportation Demand Management Study Contract.
As part of a call for planning projects prior to the development of the FY2022 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP), a regional transportation demand management (TDM) plan was proposed by representatives from the City of Grand Rapids and received broad support from members across the region for inclusion in the FY2022 UPWP. To fit this study into this year’s program, it was determined that a consultant would be hired and GVMC would manage the contract. 

The purpose of this study is to develop a coordinated regional transportation demand management strategy that includes recommended funding sources, lead agencies, and realistic mode shift goals, and outlines feasible implementation strategies and processes for performance analysis. This plan will support the 2045 MTP goals, objectives, and recommendations, help inform The Rapid’s next regional transit master plan (scheduled for FY2023), consider potential TDM impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, and serve to inform and guide current and future TDM activities on a regional scale.

During the summer, a committee was formed consisting of representatives from Grand Rapids, Kentwood, Walker, The Rapid, Gerald R. Ford Airport, and GVMC. This group collaboratively developed the request for proposals (RFP) and agreed upon the RFP process that would take place. The RFP was posted and distributed on October 29, 2021 and yielded one proposal submission. 

This proposal was independently evaluated by committee members based on the following criteria:

· Familiarity with the MPO planning process, region, and needs

· Overall proposal suitability and technical approach

· Technical expertise and experience

· Previous work

· Organizational experience and value

The committee members provided their feedback and came together to discuss the proposal. All found that the UrbanTrans team (with subconsultants Nelson/Nygaard and AECOM) is highly qualified to complete the study, their proposal fulfilled all the RFP requirements and was within budget and recommended that GVMC pursue federal approval to move forward with a single bidder. After GVMC staff consulted with MDOT, MDOT submitted the request on GVMC’s behalf and federal approval was provided. 

The committee appreciated the team’s experience (both at the corporate and individual levels), the combination of national expertise and local partners, experience completing TDM plans/studies during the pandemic (including updating survey methodologies and incorporating travel changes), and their well thought out approach. The committee also requested having an informal meeting with the consultant team prior to contract drafting to hear more and have an opportunity to discuss the study context and approach in a non-interview setting. This meeting yielded full participation from committee and consultant team members and bolstered confidence that this team can complete a high-quality process and product that can help us move forward with additional regional TDM work. 

Based on the recommendation from the committee a draft contract has been developed and reviewed to ensure all contracting requirements are met. On behalf of the RFP/proposal evaluation committee, GVMC staff is requesting approval to engage UrbanTrans in this contract for services related to the completion of a regional transportation demand management (TDM) plan. 

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me at (616) 776-7610 or laurel.joseph@gvmc.org. 
MOTION – To Approve the Resolution to Approve the Transportation Demand Management Study Contract with UrbanTrans.  MOVE – DeVries.  SUPPORT – Leisman.  MOTION CARRIED.
7. Annual Report
John Weiss and GVMC Department Heads reported on the very successful past year (please see the GVMC website www.gvmc.org to view the annual report).
John Weiss highlighted the work done by the Michigan Infrastructure Council, including Infrastructure Portal (13,000 projects) and Asset Management Champion participation in the region.  Please contact John if you are interested in participating in the 2nd round of Asset Management Champion training.
8. Resolution on Acceptance of the GVMC Annual Audit
Peter Haefner of Verdeveld Haefner, reported on the annual audit.  

GVMC was given a clean opinion on the financial statements and single audit with no deficiencies, compliance issues or material weaknesses found.

GVMC has solid financial numbers and position.

MOTION – To Accept the GVMC Annual Audit and Financial Statements.  MOVE– Ellenbas.  SUPPORT – Madura.  MOTION CARRIED.  

9. Resolution on Reconciling MDOT Project Agreements
John Weiss explained the process of MDOT project agreement audits.  MDOT has informed GVMC that it is closing their audits through 2016.  The resolution accepts the MDOT audit results.

MOTION – To Accept the Resolution on Reconciliation of MDOT Project Agreements.  MOVE – Donovan.  SUPPORT – Waterman.  MOTION CARRIED.

10. Approval of REGIS Board
The REGIS Board is required to be approved annually by the GVMC Board.  

REGIS Board of Directors as of 1/1/22:
Ada Township – Julius Suchy

Alpine Township – Sue Becker

Byron Township – Peggy Sattler

Cascade Charter Township – Brian Hilbrands , proxy Ben Swayze
City of Cedar Springs – Michael Womack  

City of East Grand Rapids – Doug LaFave

Gaines Charter Township – Jonathan Seyferth
Grand Rapids Charter Township – Mike Devries

City of Grandville – Matt Butts 

City of Hudsonville – Dan Strikwerda

The Rapid – Nick Monoyios

Kent County Road Commission – Steve Warren 

City of Kentwood – Mark Rambo (Chair)
City of Lowell – Michael Burns 

Plainfield Charter Township – Cameron Van Wyngarden (Vice Chair)
City of Rockford – Thad Beard 

Village of Sparta –Shay Gallagher

City of Walker – Frank Wash 

City of Wyoming – Curtis Holt 


MOTION – To Approve the Above Listed REGIS Board of Directors.  MOVE – DeVries.  SUPPORT – Madura.  Motion CARRIED
11. Adjourn – 9:35
MOTION – To Adjourn.  MOVE – Cary.  SUPPORT – Burns.  MOTION CARRIED. 
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